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CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM 

Date:  March 7, 2023 
 
To:   Mark F. Miller, City Manager 
  
From:  Robert J. Bruner, Assistant City Manager 
  Rob Maleszyk, Chief Financial Officer 
  Dee Ann Irby, Controller 

Frank Nastasi, Chief of Police 
Thomas Gordon, Police Captain  
Nathan Gobler, Police Lieutenant  

  Emily Frontera, Purchasing Manager 
 
Subject:  Bid Waiver - Employment of Professional Services, Mental Health Co-Responder, Troy 

Police Department 
 
 
History 
Approximately ten percent of all Police calls for service in the United States involve a person living with 
a serious mental illness, including substance use disorder. These calls involve a person in a mental 
health crisis in need of immediate professional help aimed at preventing harm or injury to the individual 
in crisis or others. Often, these calls are unpredictable for responding officers and for those in need of 
help. Overwhelmingly, the police are the sole first responders sent to assist those in mental health crisis 
in the community. There is a lack in follow-up with people and families, which leads to repetitive calls to 
the same person over time. 
 
Since 1981, Michigan has closed more than 26 mental health institutions according to Crain’s Detroit 
Business. As a result of these state budget cuts and lack of counselling programs, police runs in 
Michigan involving mentally ill citizens have significantly risen. Along with other police departments, Troy 
Police Department has seen an increase in mental health run and runs involving domestic family and 
relationship problems. 
  
In early 2021, the City of Troy Police Department increased their budget under Account Number 
101.301.11.305.7802.070 – Contractual Services General to provide funding for a new social worker or 
mental health co-responder position. In addition to increasing budgeted funds the Police Department 
has identified several grant opportunities for funding of this program with the Community Foundation of 
Southeast Michigan and U.S Department of Justice – Bureau of Justice and Mental Health Collaboration 
Program. 
 
In June 2022, an Interlocal Agreement for the Mental Health Co-Response Team was formed creating a 
partnership between the Troy Police and the Oakland Community Health Network (OCHN, formerly the 
Oakland County Community Mental Health Authority). The agreement was made in recognition of the  
fact that local law enforcement capabilities are enhanced by having access to mental health 
professionals, regionalized facilities, programs, and the assistance of other departments through the 
creation of the CoRe Crisis Outreach Program ("Program"). CoRe Crisis Outreach Program is the co- 


RESOLUTION: BID WAIVER- EMPLOYMENT OF PROFESSIONAL SERVICES MENTAL HEALTH CO-RESPONDER 

RESOLVED, That Troy City Council, in the best interest of the City hereby APPROVES the Mental Health Co-Response Team Interlocal Agreement between the City of Troy Police Department and the Oakland Community Health Network to provide a full-time mental health field clinician to support the City of Troy staff and its community for an estimated cost of $93,000 for Fiscal year 2023 and $105,000 for Fiscal Year 2024. Payment for further years to be approved through the annual budget process.

[bookmark: _GoBack]BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, That the Troy City Council hereby AUTHORIZIES the Troy Police Chief to EXECUTE the attached Agreement a copy which shall be ATTACHED to the minutes of this meeting.
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CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM 

History (continued) 
 
response mental health community outreach initiative, which contracts an OCHN social worker to 
work with the municipal Police Department of the City of Troy. The Team's commitment is to partner 
Police response with community mental health/substance abuse resources in order to improve services 
to those impacted by behavioral health crises. 
 
Purchasing 
 
The City of Troy and Troy Police Department agree to reimburse Oakland Community Health Network, 
for the salary and benefits for a full-time OCHN employed Co-responder Field Clinician in an amount not 
to exceed $93,000 for Fiscal Year 2023 and $105,000 for Fiscal Year 2024. 
 
Financial 
 
Funding for the first year is available in the Troy Police Department Operating Budgets for the fiscal year 
2023. Payments for future years will be approved through the annual budget process and it is the intent 
of the Department to utilize grant money or federal funding for the program if successfully awarded.  
Expenditures will be charged to account number 101.301.11.305.7802.070 – Contractual Services 
General. 
 
Recommendation 
 
City Management recommends, in the best interest of the City, approval of the Mental Health Co-
Response Team Interlocal Agreement between the City of Troy Police Department and the Oakland 
Community Health Network (OCHN), to provide a full-time mental health field clinician to support the 
City of Troy staff and its community. 
 
Legal Review 
This item was submitted to the City Attorney for review pursuant to City Charter Section 3.17. 
 














